
TOWN OF SOUTH WINDSOR


PLANNING & ZONING COMMISSION

MINUTES
-1-
SEPTEMBER 27, 2016


MEMBERS PRESENT: Gary Bazzano, Bart Pacekonis, Stephanie Dexter, Betty Kuehnel, Kevin Foley, Kevin Greer 
ALTERNATES PRESENT: Michael LeBlanc, William Flagg, Teri Parrott
STAFF PRESENT: Michele Lipe, Director of Planning; Jeffrey Doolittle, Town Engineer; Lauren Zarambo, Recording Secretary
PUBLIC HEARING / COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

CALL TO ORDER: Chairman Bazzano called the Public Hearing to order at 7:30 p.m. 
The Chairman appointed Alternate Commissioner Parrott to be seated for Commissioner Bonzani.
Secretary Commissioner Dexter read the legal notice as it was published in the Journal Inquirer on Thursday, September 15, 2016 and Thursday, September 22, 2016.

1. Appl. 16-47P, Town of South Windsor Deming Community Gardens – request for a Special Exception to Table 3.1.1A and site plan of development to create a community garden, on property located at 504 Deming Street (on the northerly side of Deming Street and westerly of Slater Street), AA-30 zone 

Director of Parks and Recreation Ray Favreau presented the request for a Special Exception and site plan of development for the Deming Community Gardens. Plans of the garden have been slightly modified in response to neighbor input received since the last meeting with PZC in July 2015 where unanimous consensus from the commission was given to the project. The plan for the community garden plots has been amended to include planting 36 Eastern Red Cedar trees as a buffer to abutting property owners; increasing the 200’ setback to a 250’ from the street to the first row of garden plots; substituting gravel with grass for the perimeter roadway (the 24’ wide driveway would remain gravel); include a crosswalk from the existing sidewalk on the south side of Deming to the proposed gravel walkway for pedestrian access; and to maintain the frontage on Deming as a meadow with seasonal mowing. 
Director of Planning Michele Lipe gave staff comments:

1. Appl. 16-47P, Town of South Windsor Deming Community Gardens – request for a Special Exception to Table 3.1.1A and site plan of development to create a community garden, on property located at 504 Deming Street (on the northerly side of Deming Street and westerly of Slater Street), AA-30 zone

2. This project was previously reviewed in concept by the PZC under an 8-24 CGS referral by the Town Council in 2015.  At that time the PZC found the use to be in conformance with the POCD. The application in front of you tonight is approve the use of a community garden and site plan for this site.    

3. Town parks are allowed by Special Exception.  Consideration for this type of use include:

· The proposal is consistent with the goals and objectives of the Plan of Conservation and Development.

· The application has met the requirements of the zoning regulations.

· The land is physically suited to the proposed use. 

· Minimal, if any, adverse environmental impacts are created. 

· No traffic or other hazards will be created. 

· The impacts on the capacity of the present and proposed utilities, street, drainage systems, sidewalks, and other elements of the infrastructure will be minimal.

· There will be minimal or no adverse effects on existing uses in the area.

· Surrounding property values will be conserved. 

· The character of the neighborhood will be maintained or minimally disrupted. 

· The general welfare of the community will be served.

· There is a balance between neighborhood acceptance and community needs.

· Historic factors are adequately protected; or due consideration to preservation of historic factors has been demonstrated.

· The overall physical appearance of the proposed development is compatible with surrounding development and the Commission’s goals for the neighborhood/corridor. 

· The architectural design is aesthetically pleasing and blends well into the surrounding area.

The Commission may impose additional conditions in accordance with these regulations in order to ensure that all applicable criteria enumerated above and/or within a particular use category are satisfied.

4. The proposal is to create approximately 80 garden plots; the plans calls for two phases.  The Phase 1 gardens will be approximately 250 feet from the road with the remainder of the area being left as a meadow with seasonal mowing.

5. Improvements to the property include:

· Twenty-four foot gravel access driveway that will lead to a parking area for approximately 10 cars;  

· A crosswalk on Deming Street tying it into a walkway to the gardens along the access drive;

· A screening row of Eastern Red Cedars, 5-6 ft in height, to screen abutting properties; (the PZC had previously determined, that because this would continue in a farming use, screening with landscaping along the property lines would be appropriate in lieu of heavily planted buffer).   

· And site identification sign.     

6. The only utility proposed to be brought into the site at this time is a water line.  

7. The property is currently utilized and often mowed by an abutter and recreation equipment is frequently left on the town property.

8. If this application is approved, Planning Staff suggests that signage posting ‘Garden Rules’ and ‘Hours of Operation” would be beneficial. Also, some education materials related and commitment by the gardeners to ‘Best Gardening Practices’ may alleviate concerns of garbage being left behind.

Town Engineer Jeff Doolittle had no engineering comments.

Chairman Bazzano asked for public comment in support of the application.
Ms. Betty Warren of Abbe Road, who was a member of the Open Space Task Force when the property was selected and discussed as a potential site, submitted a petition supporting the establishment of the community garden on Deming Street signed at the South Windsor Farmer’s Market by 167 persons (Exhibit A). This petition was previously submitted to the Town Council. Ms. Warren also spoke as member of SWALPAC which has supported the garden from its inception and noted the long waiting list for plots at the Avery Street garden. 

Mr. Joe Kennedy, Jr., Chairman of SWALPAC representing the agricultural land preservation commission spoke in favor of the application stating the site plan is well thought out and supports the rural character of Deming Street in a town that has always been farm friendly. He urged the commission to approve the site plan.
Mr. John Caldwell of Natsisky Farm Road stated he and his wife have had a garden plot at the Avery garden for nine years and spoke in full support of the application.
Mr. Andrew Paterna of Strawberry Lane spoke in support and with concern that the community garden needs to be sensitive to the surrounding neighborhood and a good neighbor with buffers, types of trees, setbacks, and future expansion.
Chairman Bazzano asked for public comment in opposition to the application.

Mr. David Stone of Pleasant Valley Road spoke in opposition stating the farm on Deming Street has been in his family for 110 years and that he is the heir to the abutting property. He questioned the introduction of cedar trees to be planted to obscure the community garden which will interfere with the coveted panorama view from the property. If the trees are planted on the south side they will shade the garden plots. The former tobacco barn may have compacted the land beneath and added chemicals to the soil. He suggested an even larger setback up to 400’ for the garden to be invisible from Deming Street as the hill slopes downward. He warned against obscuring an enclosed public space from public view which can invite mischief or crime. 
Mr. Lee Santos of Deming Street spoke in opposition to the application. He stated a fairly large petition signed by those from the neighborhood in opposition to the garden was submitted to Town Council and can be made available to the commission. He asked if the garden is to be installed that it is located in the cleared area near the natural tree line. He warned against it affecting traffic and introducing garbage that could be blown around suggesting a construction fence be erected. 
Secretary Commissioner Dexter asked Mr. Santos if he was agreeable that his letter would not be read since he was able to comment in person. Mr. Santos agreed. The Secretary Commission read a letter written with concerns into the record from Mr. Matt Brown of Deming Street (Exhibit B).
The Chairman asked for comments or questions from commissioners. 
Commissioner Parrott spoke in support of the garden and noted views from the street are beautiful and asked for a different kind of buffer. Mr. Favreau stated trees were going to be planted in response to the neighbors request for a buffer but if the neighbors no longer want trees we do not have to plant trees if it is agreeable to everyone.  

Alternate Commissioner LeBlanc stated community gardens are a great idea and passes Avery Street daily where the gardens are neatly kept. He suggested a bigger setback and lower plant growth to be used as a buffer on Deming Street to protect the views. 

Commissioner Foley concurred with the suggestion of Mr. Matt Brown to take away the proposed trees all together and to use natural grasses in a meadow setting as a natural buffer.

Vice Chairman Pacekonis asked whether the area had been used for snow and ice storage during severe winters as noted in Mr. Santos’ letter. Mr. Favreau stated they did use the area for that purpose a few years ago. The Vice Chairman asked for an approval condition that in the future snow and ice are stored elsewhere in town. He indicated the trees are unnecessary and views should not be obscured but that the 250’ setback should remain which minimizes disruption to neighbors on both sides. The existing tree line on site will be protected by not pushing the setback further back and the expense of tree removal will be avoided.  He voiced support to eliminate the Phase 2 expansion that could possibly move the setback line forward but is in support of future expansion to the west. He noted a report made before the property was purchased by the Town that the property was reviewed for chemicals and no large amounts that would pose any dangers were found. The Vice Chair stated he looks favorably on the application.
Commissioner Dexter had visited the site and saw how the property slopes downhill in the back. She stated the tall grass proposal will be enough of a buffer while maintaining the views.

Commissioner Kuehnel agreed with the proposal as presented and is happy the neighbor’s concerns with the trees have been resolved. 

Alternate Commissioner Flagg asked if in the future noise becomes an issue and the neighbors would like a tree barrier will Parks and Recreation install it in response. Mr. Favreau stated they are prepared to do it now and will work will the neighbors to have that discussion in the future. 
Chairman Bazzano noted the 61 plots at Avery Community Gardens and agreed with removing the proposed trees from the plan. Mr. Favreau described an area along Deming Street to the right of the old farm road to the next private property line which has been maintained by that neighbor with an agreement with Mr. Nelson years ago. Now the property is town owned and technically there is nothing in place to allow or prohibit that neighbor from continuing to maintain that grass area. He also noted the 250’ feet setback area before reaching the garden plots that would be maintained as a seasonal lawn grass and leaving the natural buffer of tall grass to be mowed seasonally in the back area towards the plots. Chairman Bazzano asked about the water source for the gardens. Director Lipe stated it will come from further down Deming Street. 
Commissioner Foley suggested what is decided at tonight’s meeting is adhered to in the future. 

Vice Chairman Pacekonis asked to clarify the mowing of grass area adjacent to the neighbor. Mr. Favreau stated the Open Space Subdivision has policies and procedures for working with private residents to do maintenance work on open space property within a subdivision however there are no such policies to employ on non open space subdivision property. A policy or mechanism needs to be created to allow that to happen officially. Director Lipe indicated hold harmless agreements could be put in place but the Town Council is the governing body to determine if private residents can mow town owned open space areas. 
Commissioner LeBlanc asked whether autumn leaf storage would take place on the site. Mr. Favreau stated the leaf harvesting program by street services in the parks division has their own leaf site for composting at the Town Garage. Compost is provided to the Avery Gardens annually and the balance of it sold. 

The Chairman closed the public hearing at 8:18 p.m.
2. Appl. 16-49P, Aman Subdivision - request for a three lot subdivision of 13.3 acres to create two new lots, located at 99 Main Street (westerly side of Main Street, 575+/- feet northerly of the East Hartford town line, A-40 and FP zone

Mr. William Aman, resident of Strong Road and owner of the subject property, presented the request which had received approval from PZC years ago but maps were not filed and the approval expired. Mr. Aman showed a site plan of the three proposed building lots. A house exists on one lot and will be demolished with approval from the Demolition Delay Committee. The three lots measure eight acres, four acres, and 1 ½ acres. The 100 year flood plain determined the layout of the lots and homes. The two new homes on Main Street will be 400’ back from the road, each having 150’ of frontage, and having a shared driveway. A construction easement will be granted for repairs on the bridge at the Podunk River and, in addition, the 1 ½ acre lot will grant easements to the other two lots that during 100 year flood conditions they will be able to cross the property to access their own in emergency situations.
Director of Planning Michele Lipe gave staff comments:

1. Request for approval of a resubdivision to create 2 new conventional lots on the westerly side of Main Street, northerly of the South Windsor/East Hartford town line, A-40 zone and 100 year floodplain zone. The applicant is also proposing to create a conforming house lot including the existing house at 99 Main Street and proposing to remove the existing house and locate a house further back on the property. The site size is 13.34 acres.

2. Minimum lot size required in the A-40 zone is 40,000 sf. The new lots proposed are 4 and 8.4 acres.  Lot frontage requirement is 150 feet.  Both lots meet the frontage requirement along Main Street, however, there will be an 18’ shared access drive along the northerly property boundary of 99 Main Street that serves both new lots.

3. We have discussed with the applicant’s the provision of an easement for emergency travel across the southern portion of 99 Main Street, which is above the flood elevation.  In any event, Main Street in this area is below the 31 elevation (which is the 100 year floodplain).

4. There is a significant amount of regulated wetlands on the property as well as 100 year floodplain.  The application was approved by the IWA/CC on September 20 with a $3,000 bond and no unusual approval conditions.

5. The site will be serviced by public water and septic systems. The Town Sanitarian has reviewed the plan and has indicated that septic systems should be feasible on the lots.

6. There is an existing tree hedge along the proposed lot frontages, and the houses will be set back a minimum of 400 + feet because of the wetlands and floodplain.

7. There are neither street trees nor open space required for this subdivision.

8. The Fire Marshal has reviewed the plans and is satisfied with the driveways as designed.

If this application is approved, the Planning Department requests no additional approval modifications except as already noted.

Town Engineer Doolittle gave staff comments:

1. The plans reference flood zones and elevations found on FEMA FIRM dated December, 2005.  The flood information on these plans needs to be based on the latest FIRM dated September, 2008.  The 100 year flood elevation changed between these two sets of maps.  

2. The plans and topography are based on NGVD 1929 but need to be based on NAVD 1988, which also is the datum used in the latest FIRM

3. The driveway needs to meet the Town standards as follows:

a. The proposed driveways need to be paved for at least the shared portion and clearly labeled as to where they are paved.  

b. The proposed driveway needs to have a cross slope to allow surface runoff to drain to the field to the northeast before it gets to property at #115 Main Street or the road.  

c. The turn-around by both proposed houses needs to be moved away from the houses and made larger so a fire truck can turn around there.  

4. The part of the driveway that goes through the 100 year flood zone will be submerged by about 2 feet of water during a major flood.    How will these houses be accessed if there is a major flood?   Provisions need to be made to accommodate emergency access and egress from the new lots to Main Street in the event of a 100 year flood.  

5. Consider using the end of the existing driveway for #99 as the shared driveway.  

6. How will the IP be set 233 feet west of Main Street in the wet area on the property line between lots 79-1 and 79-2?  

7. The Town has plans to reconstruct the Main Street Bridge over the Podunk River that is by the northeast corner of this property.  We request a 30 foot x 50 foot temporary construction easement be provided the Town in the northeast corner of the property (proposed lot 79-1) to assist with this bridge reconstruction project.    This easement will end 1 year after the bridge reconstruction is complete.  

Chairman Bazzano asked for public comment.

No one from the public spoke in opposition or in support of the application.

Commissioner Kuehnel clarified that all three building lots will be built with single family homes.

Commissioner Dexter asked if any portion of the land was in East Hartford. Mr. Aman stated the property is more than 500’ into South Windsor. 

Commissioner Greer thanked Mr. Aman for not trying to fit 35 homes on the property.

Commissioner Parrott asked about the shared driveway. Director Lipe indicated the design standards for shared driveways have been complied with.
Chairman Bazzano asked what size houses are being built. Mr. Aman described the lots are being large and attractive and that the homes will be on the larger size.
The Chairman closed the public hearing at 8:31 p.m.
REGULAR MEETING / MADDEN ROOM 
CALL TO ORDER: Chairman Bazzano opened the Regular Meeting at 8:35 p.m.
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION: none
NEW BUSINESS: Discussion/Decision/Action regarding the following:
1. TOSW Rotary Pavilion at Veterans Memorial Park Site Change – Request to add an open air pavilion and landscaping at the southern end of the pool area at VMP, 565 Pleasant Valley Road, A- 20 zone  

Director of Parks and Recreation Ray Favreau presented the request with Mr. Ben Wheeler of Design Professionals Inc. who presented a drawing of the project. The Town of South Windsor has a wonderful partnership with the South Windsor Rotary Club which has contributed nearly $1,000,000 towards Parks and Recreation facilities over the last twenty years. This project is to create a second Rotary Pavilion to be located at Veterans Memorial Park. It will expand the park with functions and programs at the new pavilion into a three season park. The new pavilion will ease reservations for private events at the Rotary Pavilion at Nevers Park which is booked weekends 12 to 18 months in advance from May 1 to October 15. 
The Rotary Club pledged and rose over $150,000 at their biennial auction and committed $50,000 in in- kind contributions towards the project. The Town will contribute $70,000 toward bringing utilities to the facility.

Director of Planning Michele Lipe indicated site lighting will have to be addressed if the hours of operation go beyond day time hours.
Town Engineer Jeff Doolittle had staff comments:

1. The plan needs to show an invert elevation on the sanitary sewer lateral at the pavilion, and at the existing clean-out by the existing pool filter building.  
2. The plan shows the underground proposed electrical line running through an existing yard drain behind the filter building.  The electrical line needs to be moved. 
3. Show the existing gate and pavement limits behind the filter building.  Include a note that the contractor will have to repave the area of existing pavement disturbed for the sewer, electric and water lines along side and behind the existing filter building.  
4. Show the existing pond outlet by the filter building and the existing 30 inch pipe between the pond outlet and the existing YD with a TF of 56.99.  Label the invert elevation of this drain pipe.  
Vice Chairman Pacekonis asked if there would be any night time lighting for safety and parking or loading zones around the pavilion. Mr. Favreau stated they will be doing security lighting to begin and adding a camera. The upper parking lot has a large grass area used for overflow parking. Mr. Wheeler described the designed areas for loading and unloading.
Commissioner Kuehnel made a motion to approve the pavilion at Veterans Memorial Park with the following conditions: 
1. Prior to commencement of any site work, a meeting must be held with Town Staff.

2. An as-built plan is required prior to use.

3. All plans used in the field by the developer must bear the stamp and authorized signature of the Town of South Windsor.

4. In the event the facility is going to be used after dusk, additional lighting is required and subject to review and approval of this Commission

5. Engineering comments dated 9/27/16 must be incorporated into the final plans.

Vice Chairman Pacekonis seconded the motion.
The motion carried and the vote was unanimous. 

2. Appl. 16-49P, Aman Subdivision - request for a three lot subdivision of 13.3 acres to create two new lots, located at 99 Main Street (westerly side of Main Street, 575+/- feet northerly of the East Hartford town line, A-40 and FP zone
Vice Chairman Pacekonis made a motion to approve with the following conditions:

1. This approval is for 2 lots, numbered 79-1 and 79-2. 

2. Drainage and construction for this subdivision is subject to the approval of the Town Engineer.

3. Water shall be supplied to this subdivision by public water.

4. A liability insurance policy shall be submitted to this Commission naming the Town of South Windsor as an insured, with a combined single limit for bodily injury and/or property damage in the amount of $1,000,000.

5. This application is subject to the conditions of approval of the Inland Wetlands Agency/Conservation Commission including a bond in the amount of $3,000 for compliance with erosion and sedimentation measures.

6. All plans used in the field by the developer must bear the stamp and authorized signature of the Town of South Windsor.

7. All easements for conservation purposes, drainage or utilities, that may be required in connection with the approval of this subdivision, must be submitted on standard Town easement form where appropriate, to this Commission prior to filing the mylars and issuance of building permits. All deeds for open space, public improvements and roadways must be submitted prior to request for Town acceptance; all deeds must be in accordance with the policy for accepting deeds and must be approved by the Engineering Department and Town Attorney.

8. Footing drains are required for each house. Prior to the building of any structure on a lot, a topographic map, drawn to a scale of 1" = 40', shall be submitted for each lot in the subdivision, showing proposed contours, elevations and the location of the footing drains. No building permits will be issued until the proposed contours, floor elevations and location of footing drains have been approved by the Town Engineer.

9. Septic system and/or private well final design(s) must be submitted to and approved by the Environmental Health Officer prior to filing of mylars and issuance of building permits.

10. If, for any reason, finished grading and other individual lot site work is not completed, the Town Engineer shall determine the amount of a cash bond to ensure final grading and site work. This cash bond must be submitted prior to issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy.

11. Quantity estimates must be submitted to the Town Engineer (on the enclosed form) for the purpose of determining subdivision bonding. All bonds shall conform to the enclosed bond policy and shall be posted prior to filing the final plans in the Town Clerk’s office.

If the developer chooses to submit a Letter of Credit for a one year term, said Letter of Credit must be renewed on a yearly basis until completion of the development. If a new Letter of Credit has not been received within 30 days before the expiration date, the Commission may, at its option, call the Letter it is holding.

12. A drainage assessment fee in the amount of $100.00 shall be submitted to this Commission.

13. No building permits will be issued until all modifications have been complied with, and the final plans have been filed in the Town Clerk's office.

14. Provision must be made to accommodate emergency access from the new lots to Main Street in the event of a 100 year flood.

15.  The Town Engineer’s review comments dated 9/20/16 must be incorporated into the plans.

Commissioner Foley seconded the motion.

The motion carried and the vote was unanimous. 

3. Appl. 16-47P, Town of South Windsor Deming Community Gardens – request for a Special Exception to Table 3.1.1A and site plan of development to create a community garden, on property located at 504 Deming Street (on the northerly side of Deming Street and westerly of Slater Street), AA-30 zone 
Director of Planning Lipe and commissioners discussed the application.
Commissioner Dexter made a motion to approve with the following conditions:

1. Prior to commencement of any site work, a meeting must be held with Town Staff.

2. No building permit will be issued until the final mylars have been filed in the Town Clerk's office.

3. All plans used in the field by the developer must bear the stamp and authorized signature of the Town of South Windsor.

4. The building street number must be included on the final plan.

5. Pavement markings must be maintained in good condition throughout the site drives and parking areas.

6. All free standing signs and/or building signs require the issuance of a sign permit before they are erected.

7. Signage including “Gardening Rules” and “Hours of Operation” to be included on the site.

8. No storage of snow or ice is permitted on site. This site is for community garden use.
9. Trees proposed as buffer are to be eliminated.
Seconded by Commissioner Pacekonis 
The motion carried and the vote was unanimous. 

BONDS: Callings/Reductions/Settings 
1. Appl. 13-51W, Distinctive Tree Care, LLC Habitat Planting Bond in the amount of $3,000 to be reduced by $3,000 to leave a balance of -0-. 

2. Appl. 13-50P, South Windsor Woods E&S Bond in the amount of $20,000 to be reduced by $15,000 to leave a balance of $5,000. 

3. Appl. 13-50P, South Windsor Woods Stormwater Bond in the amount of $50,000 to be reduced by $45,000 to leave a balance of $5,000. 

Commissioner Dexter made a motion to reduce the above mentioned bonds. Commissioner Pacekonis seconded the motion. The motion carried and the vote was unanimous.

MINUTES: Minutes of 8/30/16 were approved by consensus. 
APPLICATIONS OFFICIALLY RECEIVED:

OLD BUSINESS: 
Director Lipe indicated American Freight has requested storage container trailers to be temporarily stored on the side of their building while sprinkler issues are resolved inside their building. 

Director Lipe showed a new sign design for Evergreen Walk to include the Tempo apartments. It meets sign requirements for size but the Commission asked for the sign to be redesigned so that the name of Tempo was secondary to the Evergreen Walk name

The Commission was shown 11” x 17” size sets of plans to be used for the public hearings and meetings. Full size plans would still be available for review in the Planning Department. The Commission agreed to try the smaller size to save paper and save on costs to the applicants.
Revised copies of the Plan of Conservation and Development were distributed to the commissioners. 
OTHER BUSINESS:   
CORRESPONDENCE / REPORTS: 
ADJOURNMENT:
Motion to adjourn the Regular Meeting at 9:00 p.m. was made by Commissioner Parrott
Seconded by Commissioner Dexter
The motion carried and the vote was unanimous.
Respectfully Submitted,

Lauren L. Zarambo
Recording Secretary


